

Edinburgh Research Explorer

British Foreign Policy after Brexit

Citation for published version:

Oppermann, K, Beasley, R & Kaarbo, J 2019, 'British Foreign Policy after Brexit: Losing Europe and Finding a Role', *International Relations*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047117819864421

Digital Object Identifier (DOI):

10.1177/0047117819864421

Link:

Link to publication record in Edinburgh Research Explorer

Document Version:

Peer reviewed version

Published In:

International Relations

General rights

Copyright for the publications made accessible via the Edinburgh Research Explorer is retained by the author(s) and / or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing these publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer
The University of Edinburgh Research Re content complies with UK legislation. If you believe that the public display of this file breaches copyright please contact openaccess@ed.ac.uk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



Download date: 11. May. 2020

British Foreign Policy after Brexit: Losing Europe and Finding a Role

Kai Oppermann (Chemnitz University of Technology)

Ryan Beasley (University of St Andrews)

Juliet Kaarbo (University of Edinburgh)

Pre-print version.

Forthcoming. Accepted for publication in <u>International Relations</u> on 21 May 2019

Abstract

British foreign policy stands at a turning point following the 2016 'Brexit' referendum. Drawing on

role theory, we trace the UK's efforts to establish new foreign policy roles as it interacts with concerned

international actors. We find that the pro-Brexit desire to 'take back control' has not yet translated into

a cogent foreign policy direction. In its efforts to avoid adopting the role of isolate, the UK has projected

a disoriented foreign policy containing elements of partially incompatible roles such as great power,

global trading state, leader of the Commonwealth, regional partner to the EU, and faithful ally to the

US. The international community has, through processes of socialization and alter-casting, largely

rejected these efforts. These role conflicts between the UK and international actors, as well as conflicts

among its different role aspirations, has pressed UK policies towards its unwanted isolationist role,

potentially shaping its long-term foreign policy orientation post-Brexit.

1

The 2016 British referendum decision to leave the European Union (EU) represents a major rupture in Britain's international position. Brexit has sparked intense debate about Britain's place in the world and will require "the largest rewiring of British foreign policy since World War II". Pre-Brexit, Britain's role orientation as an influential actor on the world stage³ was anchored in its EU membership which stood out as the "inner circle" of Britain's broader international leverage. Leaving the EU will thus remove a central pillar of British foreign policy and lead to a fundamental change in Britain's international role. At the same time, how this reorientation of British foreign policy will play out is still uncertain. While the 'taking back control' message of the 'Leave' campaign foregrounded the enhanced sovereignty Britain would achieve, specific foreign policy directions any gains in sovereignty afforded were not clearly articulated. Moreover, most of Britain's international partners were critical of Brexit before the referendum and have since developed their own views on what Brexit signifies for Britain's future place in international politics. Central to this question is Britain's ability to simultaneously enhance its autonomy and find meaningful foreign policy roles for itself while avoiding becoming an isolated state.

This article aims to navigate the international debates and uncertainty around Britain's post-Brexit foreign policy at this early but critical juncture. We use role theory to demonstrate how Britain is being socialised into foreign policy roles through interactions with other states in the international system. Paper Specifically, we focus on Britain's role location process since the referendum, identifying a set of foreign policy roles that Britain has either casted for or rejected and tracing how role expectations of other relevant international actors have affected these efforts. We argue that role conflicts between Britain's conceptions of its own roles and international expectations towards Britain, along with the tensions and inconsistencies between the different roles Britain seeks to play, have not only increased uncertainty but may also be

contributing to Britain's unwanted drift toward greater isolationism. While the economic and political outcome of Brexit is not yet clear, the early socialisation process reveals the core prospects of Britain's role on the world stage and illuminates the long-term boundaries and opportunities for Britain's post-Brexit foreign policy orientation.

Our analysis builds on previous research using role theory to understand British foreign policy. The benefits of mapping the future of British foreign policy through role theory are twofold. First, this perspective emphasises the relational and interactive nature of roles states play in the international arena. Just as people cannot play the role of teachers unless others take up the role of students, states cannot adopt a role for themselves unless this role is accepted by other states. Britain's foreign policy after Brexit will not be defined simply by what role Britain *wants* to play, but equally by what role other states *let* Britain play. Second, role theory provides a broad perspective on the foreign policy orientation of post-Brexit Britain, moving us beyond the day-to-day politics of Brexit and toward more fundamental role interaction processes that are playing out, thus offering "a means of interpreting current events in the light of their long-term implications". ¹⁰

We propose that Brexit significantly transforms roles available to and expected for Britain and offer a role theoretical take on British foreign policy for the post-Brexit environment. This environment involves a collision between Britain's preferred roles and those acceptable to international society. Empirically, our main purpose is to contribute to the academic discussion about British foreign policy after Brexit, which has only just begun. Theoretically, the article adds to the growing body of role theoretical work in International Relations, specifically connecting to discussions of role socialisation and the importance of role conflict.

Viewing Brexit through role theory reveals the central irony that the one role Britain has tried to prevent since the referendum – that of isolate – might emerge as precisely the role it is socialised into. Although Britain is casting for various alternative foreign policy roles (global trading state, great power, faithful ally to the US, regional partner to the EU and leader of the Commonwealth), these involve some mutual incompatibilities, and international responses to them have largely been sceptical. Such role rejections, in consequence, could push Britain towards the isolate role. The one other foreign policy role that looks most feasible – that of faithful ally to the US – is also tinged with the Trump administration's 'America First' brand of isolationism. It is not our objective, however, to explore the relative weight the British government places on each of the roles it casts for. Rather, from our role theoretical perspective, which roles the government will come to prioritise will only emerge from the interactions between Britain and other international actors in the on-going role location process.

Role Location and Role Conflict

Role theory draws on a theatrical metaphor, seeing states in the international arena – like actors on a stage – playing roles that follow certain scripts. Roles are "repertoires of behaviour, inferred from others' expectations and one's own conceptions, selected at least partly in response to cues and demands". Roles thus emerge from the interaction between role conceptions – an actor's own preference for their roles – and role expectations ascribed to an actor by others. Roles prescribe certain behaviours which actors consider appropriate given their place in social structures. Holsti introduced role theory to the study of international relations, identifying several prototypical roles such as faithful ally, regional leader, and isolate. Contemporary role theory research examines how states (egos) define and change roles²⁰ and

how other international actors (alters) try to influence and socialise states as they seek new roles.²¹

The social and strategic interactions between ego and alter(s) through which ego finds a suitable international role is the role location process.²² For role theory, role location dynamics are socialisation, where states 'learn' their foreign policy roles in response to cues and demands of others.²³ When a state casts for a new foreign policy role, it draws other international actors into this process. Alters may accept or reject ego's preferred role and may alter-cast and socialise ego into alternative roles. If ego's role conception and alters' expectations are congruent, ego's role is available and can be enacted. If they differ, role conflict ensues with each trying to promote or foreclose roles for ego.²⁴

Role conflicts are an important yet understudied aspect of role theory in foreign policy.²⁵ Although a variety of role conflicts are possible,²⁶ we focus on two types. First role conflicts can occur between ego and alter(s) regarding specific roles ego might play.²⁷ In a successful role location process, repeated interactions between ego and alters lead to convergence of their views on the role ego should play, resolving role conflicts. Second, inter-role conflicts arise when ego pursues two or more roles entailing contradictory behaviours,²⁸ which may result in fragmented and incoherent foreign policy.²⁹ Given its limited theoretical attention to date, our analysis explores the impact of these two types of role conflicts for Britain as they affect the early stages of role socialisation during Brexit.

While international roles are created through interactions between alters and ego, role theory invests both ego and alters with considerable scope for agency.³⁰ Especially during the initial

stages of role location, ego has significant autonomy in selecting roles it casts for, just as alters have discretion in how to respond to ego and to push different roles. This scope for agency narrows as interactions between ego and alter delimit the set of roles available for ego.³¹ When a state has been socialised into particular roles as a result of this process, these roles will ultimately impact how the state conducts its foreign policy.³² Early stages of role location and the resolution of role conflicts are thus crucial to the eventual foreign policy orientation of a state.

We are interested in this early stage precisely because the roles available to Britain after it leaves the EU are still in flux, but are increasingly being circumscribed through its interactions with others. We trace how Britain, after the referendum, casted for a range of foreign policy roles, examining the international responses to each of these. We do not focus on domestic contestation over Britain's future international roles. Rather, we take the government as the agent representing Britain on the international stage, explore the foreign policy roles it seeks to adopt for Britain, and examine international expectations in the post-Brexit role location process.

Empirically, the early stage of role location consists mainly of verbal government statements and claims, and only to a limited extent material foreign policy behaviours. Consequently, we reconstruct the roles Britain has cast for primarily through analysis of foreign policy speeches and other public interventions, for example op-ed articles, of leading members of Britain's foreign policy executive, namely the Prime Minister, Foreign Secretary, Secretary of State for Exiting the EU, Secretary of State for International Trade and Defence Secretary. We have identified major contributions of these actors to the Brexit debate on the British government

website and in the press during the timeframe from immediately after the June 2016 EU referendum up and until the time of writing in March 2019. Specifically, our empirical analysis builds on references to more than 30 oral and written interventions of the selected government members. For the international responses to Britain's role-casting, we mainly rely on press reports about reactions from the governments of a range of Britain's international partners as well as the EU and other international organisations, as well as some limited interviews. The article thus adopts a method that is well-established in role theory research which explores role location principally through the lens of the speech acts of high-level decision makers.³³ Such speech acts constitute meaningful and consequential behaviours that draw other international actors into the role location process and contribute to carving out Britain's roles after Brexit. Over the longer term, however, the sustainability of any such roles will also depend on government discourse being supported by material capabilities and behaviours of both ego and alters.³⁴

The five roles we discuss have been pursued with some consistency by the British government and are in our judgment the most prominent roles in government discourse on British foreign policy since the referendum. While decision-makers generally do not make explicit references to these roles, we have discerned them from government statements that emphasise their core features and that can be interpreted as indicators of the roles. For each of the roles we then explore responses from a variety of international actors who are implicated by them. In this way, we use roles Britain has cast for to focus our analysis of international responses. It is important to note that the discourse the British government employs to cast for international roles may in part be strategic or merely rhetorical. For example, it might be used to strengthen Britain's hand in the Brexit negotiations with the EU or for domestic political consumption. Irrespective of whether or not government members genuinely believe that Britain can and

should play the roles they cast for, their discourse will nevertheless elicit international responses and feed into a process that delimits roles available to Britain after Brexit.

Locating Foreign Policy Roles for Post-Brexit Britain

Britain's efforts to locate a role since the referendum take place against the backdrop of international scepticism about Brexit.³⁵ Nevertheless, Britain has claimed that leaving the EU has broadened, not narrowed, the set of substantive foreign policy roles it can play by virtue of the sovereignty it gained. In particular, Britain tried to counter international role forecasts that Brexit will leave Britain a diminished international actor and to avoid being socialised into the foreign policy role of an isolationist actor. British efforts to enact foreign policy roles, however, have largely elicited negative international responses. The foreign policy roles Britain has casted for can be identified as *global trading state*, *great power*, *faithful ally to the US*, *regional partner to the EU* and *leader of the Commonwealth*. These roles vary in the autonomy they offer, and who the key alters are that can effectively accept or reject each role. But what these roles have in common, first and foremost, is Britain's rejection of the isolate role.³⁶

Isolate

The post-referendum priority of the British government on the international stage was to avoid being socialised into the isolate role, which would see Britain draw back from the international stage, downscale the resources it expends externally and focus largely on domestic concerns.³⁷ To avoid this role, Britain countered an emerging narrative that it might retrench from its international commitments and turn inwards. ³⁸ Indeed, the widespread view among international commentators was that the decision to leave the EU was a vote to go it alone, putting Britain on a "voyage to inglorious isolation".³⁹ From this perspective, the Brexit

referendum was an "isolationist catastrophe" that brought to a head a pre-existing trend of Britain disengaging from the world. Interviews with members of the German Bundestag in June 2017 reinforced this view that Brexit was an act of British self-demotion that would marginalise its international voice. Britain's international adversaries, most notably Russia, also see Brexit as isolating Britain and seek to capitalise on Britain's perceived weakness. What is more, there is evidence that the Russian government attempted to interfere in the referendum to support the case for leaving the EU.

Immediately after the referendum, leading 'Leave' campaigners and the British government advanced an internationalist counter-narrative to dispel notions that Britain was heading towards isolationism. Boris Johnson, the most popular face of the 'Leave' argument, used his column in the Eurosceptic Daily Telegraph days after the referendum to spin Brexit away from the 'Leave' side's predominantly nationalist and inward-facing message, stating "[M]illions of people who voted Leave were (...) inspired by the belief that Britain is a great country, and that outside the job-destroying coils of EU bureaucracy we can survive and thrive as never before. (...) There is every cause for optimism; a Britain rebooted, reset, renewed and able to engage with the whole world."⁴⁴

Picking up on a common trope of the 'Leave' campaign which likened EU membership to imprisonment⁴⁵ and which urged voters to "free ourselves from Europe's shackles"⁴⁶, this counter-narrative depicts Brexit as ending Britain's self-imposed isolationism inside the EU and instead "re-engaging this country with its global identity".⁴⁷ In his first official United Nations visit as Foreign Minister (FM), Johnson also distanced Britain's decision to leave the EU from the 'America first' message of then Republican Presidential nominee Donald Trump, stating "I would draw a very, very strong contrast between Brexit and any kind of isolationism.

(...) Brexit means us being more outward-looking, more engaged, more enthusiastic and committed on the world stage than ever before."48

Similarly, Secretary of State for International Trade Liam Fox⁴⁹ told an audience in Bogota that international speculations that Brexit was "a symptom of insularity, and that the United Kingdom would be withdrawing from the world stage" were unfounded: "I am here to tell you that nothing, absolutely nothing, could be further from the truth". In the words of PM Theresa May in a speech delivered in India, Britain was "determined not to turn our backs to the world". ⁵⁰ Britain thus tried to undercut impressions that Brexit equals "little Englanderism" and resisted being socialised into the role of an isolationist state. ⁵² If not isolate, the question then was what sort of role Britain would actually seek to play.

Global Trading State

After the referendum, Britain has made a sustained effort to cast for the role of a global trading state. This role envisages Britain as an outward-looking, liberal and internationalist leader on global free trade. Along these lines, the British government has portrayed a 'Global Britain' that would emerge after 'Brexit.' This has become a primary frame through which it depicts Britain's new foreign policy orientation.

As a country that is "by instinct a great, global, trading nation",⁵³ Britain would remain "a great champion",⁵⁴ and a "tireless advocate of global free trade".⁵⁵ It would "continue to make the case for liberalism and globalisation" and show "calm, determined, global leadership to shape a new era of globalisation".⁵⁶ Indeed, leaving the EU is an opportunity for Britain to become "more outward looking than ever",⁵⁷ and to "step up to a new leadership role as the strongest

and most forceful advocate for business, free markets and free trade anywhere in the world".⁵⁸ This is, according to the British government, how the Brexit referendum should be understood. "[T]he British people voted for change. (...) They voted to leave the European Union and embrace the world. (...) June the 23rd was not the moment Britain chose to step back from the world. It was the moment we chose to build a truly Global Britain."⁵⁹

It is precisely the sovereignty gained through the Brexit referendum that allows Britain to enact the role of a global trading state. For the British government, the referendum was "a vote to take control and make decisions for ourselves and, crucially, to become even more global and internationalist in action and in spirit". 60 After Brexit, Britain will have "for the first time in more than four decades (...) a fully independent trade policy". 61 This gives it the "opportunity to forge new trade deals around the world" and "to reassert our belief in a confident, sovereign and global Britain." We are going to be a confident country that is in control of its own destiny again. And it is because of that that we will be in a position to act in this global role." 64

The international reaction, however, to such attempts to cast itself as a global trading state is largely sceptical. Many of Britain's international partners have emphasised the complexities in negotiating trade agreements and have made clear that they prioritise their trading relationship with the EU over Britain. These concerns were already articulated before the referendum. For example, the Director-General of the WTO, Roberto Azevêdo, said Britain would not be allowed to "cut and paste" its existing terms of WTO membership if it left the EU, but would face "tortuous" re-negotiations of these terms, indicating "Pretty much all of the UK's trade would somehow have to be negotiated. (...) It is extremely difficult and complex to negotiate these trade agreements. And slow as well."

This point was reiterated by the IMF, warning in its 2016 annual report that "negotiations on postexit arrangements would likely be protracted". ⁶⁶ Significantly, the challenges of negotiating post-Brexit trade deals were also raised by Britain's closest bilateral partner, the US. In the most prominent international intervention before the British referendum, US President Barack Obama argued in a joint press conference with David Cameron that the US priority will be to achieve a trade agreement with the EU while the UK "is going to be in the back of the queue. ⁶⁷ Canadian Prime Minister (PM) Justin Trudeau expressed a similar view, noting the trade deal between the EU and Canada took almost 10 years to negotiate and that "there's nothing easy or automatic" in negotiating such deals. ⁶⁸

Since the referendum, Britain's attempts to secure trade commitments from its major non-EU trading partners have so far mainly been rebuffed. Britain is thwarted by its lack of sovereignty to negotiate trade deals until it has left the EU, and its international partners are reluctant to engage in substantive discussions about post-Brexit arrangements until the future British-EU relationship becomes clear. For example, FM Hunt had little more to show for his visit to Beijing than a vague promise from his Chinese counterpart "to open discussions about a possible free trade deal" after Brexit. ⁶⁹ Perhaps the most important example, however, is Japan's response to what has been described as "quite aggressive" British attempts to secure a commitment to a post-Brexit trade deal at May's Tokyo visit in August 2017. Japanese officials made clear their priority was to finalise free trade negotiations with the EU and were unwilling to enter into discussions until they have more clarity about the final terms of Brexit. The only commitment the British government gained was that the two countries will carry over the trade agreement negotiated between Japan and the EU to their bilateral post-Brexit trading relationship. ⁷¹ A similar arrangement was also floated for Britain's future trading relationship

with Canada.⁷² Britain's seeking to copy and paste EU trade deals calls into question the value of its enhanced sovereignty after Brexit to enact the role of a global trading state.

The most positive response toward discussing post-Brexit trade deals has so far come from the US administration. President Trump has welcomed the prospect of a "major trade deal" with Britain, comparing it positively to what he perceives as EU protectionism. On his visit to Washington, FM Hunt detected "real enthusiasm from the US administration, from the President down, for a UK/US Free Trade Agreement". However, the concerns of British consumer groups about food safety standards that resurfaced during Liam Fox's visit to Washington in July 2017 indicate that any future negotiations about a US-Britain trade deal may be more protracted than the British government appears to envisage. Overall, across a range of international actors, with the exception of the US, Britain's efforts to cast itself into a global trading state role have been challenged by assertions that it lacks the autonomy to pursue this role.

Great Power

Since the referendum, Britain has also cast for the role of great power. This role, like the global trading state role, is global in scope but differs significantly with its emphasis on superior military, economic and institutional resources and the special responsibilities and rights these resources confer. While it has often been said that Britain can no longer play the great power role, 75 ambition for it has experienced a revival post-referendum. This fits with Britain's attempt to reject the role of isolate, but is more ambitious than its efforts to enact the role of a global trading state.

In casting for a great power role, Britain portrays itself as a major military power with global reach and responsibilities. This involves spelling out clear leadership ambitions⁷⁶ in working to "sustain the international rules-based order", at times invoking memories of Winston Churchill. 78 The government employs a discourse that foregrounds Britain's "outstanding capabilities" as the country with "the biggest defence budget in Europe" and "a leading member of NATO". 80 Correspondingly, Britain has reaffirmed its commitment to meet NATO targets on defence expenditure and has reinforced its contributions to European and international security 'on the ground'. 81 Most symbolically, perhaps, Britain committed to restore its "military presence East of Suez" by rolling out a large-scale investment to re-open a naval support facility in Bahrain, "the first such facility East of Suez since 1971".83 It has announced deployment of Royal Navy frigates to the Persian Gulf to achieve an "enduring presence" in the region and to demonstrate Britain's "global reach and world class capability". 84 This is framed as a reversal of the policy of disengagement from East of Suez in the 1970s, which has come to embody Britain's retreat from a great power role. 85 That disengagement, for FM Johnson, was a historical mistake that the current government has corrected: "Britain is back East of Suez".86

In the same vein, the government's discourse emphasises its ability to project military power on a global scale. Citing a joint air force exercise with Japan and South Korea, Johnson reminded an audience in New Delhi that "Britain remains one of a handful of countries able to deploy air power 7000 miles from our shores".⁸⁷ Similarly, Britain's two "vast new aircraft carriers"⁸⁸ are described as "a symbol of the United Kingdom as a great global, maritime nation" that "will transform the UK's ability to project power around the world".⁸⁹

Complementing its claims to superior military power, the British government references its economic strength as "the fifth biggest economy on earth" and home to "the greatest financial capital in the world". It also emphasises Britain's wide-ranging soft power assets, invoking, norms and values such as democracy, freedom and the rule of law, the English language as "the language of the world", and the worldwide appeal of "the most visited museums" and "the best universities in the world". For May, Britain has "the greatest soft power in the world". Another plank of Britain's claim to great power status is its position as a permanent member of the UN Security Council. As May reminded the UN General Assembly, that position places "special responsibilities" on Britain which it takes seriously. As befits a great power, Britain carries no less than "a commitment to the whole world".

The international view of a 'great power Britain', however, is quite the opposite, with no discernible support for Britain's assertion that Brexit will strengthen its standing in the world. Rather, the expectation is that Brexit will diminish Britain on the international stage. Before the referendum, several international actors, especially from outside the EU, made clear their view Britain's weight as an international partner is enhanced by EU membership and would suffer from leaving it. New Zealand PM John Key stated "We certainly think it is a stronger position for Britain to be in Europe". Similarly, the German Finance Minister, Wolfgang Schäuble, suggested that Brexit would diminish Britain's influence in international relations: "In the era of globalisation, 'splendid isolation' is not a smart option". This view was shared by interviewees in the German Bundestag in June 2017 who doubted that Britain will even be able to play a middle-ranking power role after Brexit. The decision to leave the EU is seen as accelerating a longer-term decline in Britain's influence that has it moving from the "first team" to the "reserve bench" in international politics. The Brexit is also widely believed to reduce the influence Britain can wield through the UN system.

win support in the UN General Assembly for its candidate as judge in the International Court of Justice (ICJ), leaving Britain without an ICJ judge for the first time in the court's history. Described as "a humiliating blow to British international prestige", it might be seen as a harbinger of Britain's reduced status in the UN and on the international stage more generally. Post-Brexit Britain as a great power is in conflict with most international views, and Britain is being alter-casted as a diminished international actor for which the great power role is unavailable.

Regional Partner to the EU

Since the Brexit referendum Britain has also casted for the role of regional partner to the EU.¹⁰⁴ This role counters the isolate role but is less global in scope than either great power or global trading state. It sees Britain and the EU developing a "deep and special partnership that takes in both economic and security cooperation".¹⁰⁵ To enable such a role, the British government communicates to its European audience that it wants to become the EU's "strongest friend and partner".¹⁰⁶ It promotes what it describes as a "vision for a bold, ambitious and innovative new partnership with (...) our EU friends"¹⁰⁷:

We are leaving the European Union but we are not leaving Europe. Our vote to leave the European Union was no rejection of the values we share with our European friends. The decision to leave the EU represents no desire to become more distant to our European neighbours. We will remain strong allies. 108

Britain has made clear that it remains committed to European security and close collaboration in justice and home affairs. It seeks nothing less than a "new alliance" and a "bold new strategic

agreement" with the EU. 109 From Britain's view, the role of regional partner is not hindered by Brexit but rather facilitated by the sovereignty it will have gained.

The availability of this role turns largely on the specific shape Brexit will take. In the withdrawal agreement negotiations, however, the EU-27 alter-casted Britain more as a supplicant than a regional partner. The widespread view is that Britain conducted the negotiations as the fundamentally weaker side and that it will disproportionately bear the costs of Brexit. According to IMF estimates, Britain's GDP will contract by almost 4% over the long term if Britain leaves the EU without a deal relative to the no-Brexit scenario, compared to a fall of only 1.5% for the EU-27. In the words of the High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, Federica Mogherini, "our British friends will lose more than what we will lose".

The priority of the EU-27 in the Brexit talks is less about partnering with Britain than with maintaining the unity of the remaining member states. To that end, leading EU members, in particular Germany and France, are willing to put aside specific economic interests and accommodate concerns of smaller member states. The guiding principle driving the common European line is that the outcome of Brexit negotiations must discourage other EU members from following the British example and help prevent further erosion of the EU. Thus any agreement about the post-Brexit relationship with Britain must be worse than the terms of full EU membership. As Maltese PM Joseph Muscat explained when Malta assumed the EU presidency, "we want a fair deal for the UK but that fair deal has to be inferior to membership". 113

The EU's main focus is not its post-Brexit relationship to Britain, but rather further deepening European integration. For European Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker, the "wind is back in Europe's sails" since the Brexit referendum. Junker proposes that the EU should "catch the wind", in particular to further integrate around the Eurozone and the Schengen system: "We will advance, we must advance because Brexit is not everything. Because Brexit is not the future of Europe". 114 Given the views on Brexit in the EU and its focus on keeping European integration on track, the scope for Britain to enact the regional partner role is limited.

Leader of the Commonwealth

Since the Brexit referendum Britain has also casted for the leader of the Commonwealth role, which counters the isolate role but is less focused on Europe than the regional partner to the EU role. This role centres on upgrading Britain's historical links to Commonwealth countries and turning the Commonwealth into a hub for Britain's wider diplomatic and economic relations. 115 Implicitly or explicitly, the role is often framed in terms of reviving the notion of an 'Anglosphere', advocating a post-Brexit alliance of English-speaking countries. It foregrounds the scope for free trade with countries such as Canada, Australia and New Zealand and ties in with the global trading state role. 116 The role is consistent with pre-referendum efforts to bring the Commonwealth "back at the very heart of British foreign policy". 117 Postreferendum, the government intensified these efforts through official visits to a range of Commonwealth countries, including Australia, Canada, India, Kenya, New Zealand, Nigeria and South Africa. These largely symbolic gestures express the enhanced importance of these countries for Britain. During her visit to India in November of 2016 PM May stated "I wanted to come to India on my first bilateral visit outside Europe because this relationship matters more than ever. (...) As the UK leaves the EU and India continues its rise in the world, we should seize the opportunities ahead."118

Britain casts for the Commonwealth leader role by emphasising bonds of shared values and the common heritage of its members. Visiting Australia, FM Johnson professed his belief in "the Commonwealth's capacity to strengthen common values among its members", ¹¹⁹ such as democracy, the rule of law and an independent judiciary. Similarly, PM May in a joint statement with Indian PM Narendra Modi "recalled the strong bonds of friendship" between Britain and India: "Our shared history, our shared connections and our shared values make this a natural partnership."¹²⁰

Moreover, Britain prioritises trade with Commonwealth countries when it pushes for opening talks about post-Brexit relations. At the 2017 world economic forum, May highlighted that such talks had already begun "with countries like Australia, New Zealand and India". ¹²¹ On her visit to Kenya, Nigeria and South Africa, May invoked the "deep historical ties" ¹²² of the Commonwealth to hold out the prospect of "a new partnership between the UK and our friends in Africa" that will see the UK become "the G7's number one investor in Africa". ¹²³ In a speech in Sydney, FM Johnson suggested that after Brexit, "Australia will be at, or near, the front of the queue for a new Free Trade Agreement with Britain". ¹²⁴ As for India, Johnson expressed Britain's interest "to turbo charge [British-India relations]" with a new free trade deal. ¹²⁵

The reception of this role by the Commonwealth countries has been lukewarm. Many of these countries, including Australia, India, Canada and New Zealand, as well as a range of Commonwealth officials, were openly sceptical about Brexit before the referendum. ¹²⁶ Australian PM Malcolm Turnbull, for example, indicated having Britain as a close ally in the EU was "an unalloyed plus": "We welcome Britain's strong role in Europe". ¹²⁷ Similarly,

Commonwealth Secretary-General Patricia Scotland rejected as a "false choice" suggestions by Leave campaigners that Britain's Commonwealth links should replace its EU membership, arguing "the Commonwealth offers a huge amount, but the Commonwealth does not set itself up in competition with Europe – we are partners.¹²⁸ Since the referendum, many have also objected to the neo-colonial overtones of Britain's ambition to enact the role of Commonwealth leader, ¹²⁹ and even within Whitehall sceptical officials branded the initiative "Empire 2.0". ¹³⁰ Such neo-colonial critiques are perhaps even more compelling, given the dissonance between a Brexit desire for more sovereignty and Britain's colonial past.

Commonwealth countries also worry that Brexit will negatively impact their trade relationships with the EU.¹³¹ New Zealand, for example, will likely prioritise negotiating an EU free trade agreement over their future trading relations with Britain.¹³² India, in turn, considers Britain as an entry point into the European single market and might consequently attach less weight to Britain as a trading partner after Brexit.¹³³ Indeed, commentaries of May's visit to India have concluded that Britain has "little to offer in exchange for desperately needed post-Brexit trade deals".¹³⁴ This suggests Britain's trade negotiating position might be relatively weak: "Britain needs India more than India needs Britain".¹³⁵ There is little indication that Britain's effort to enact the role of leader of the Commonwealth resonates with the Commonwealth countries, challenging its availability.

Faithful Ally to the US

Britain is also casting for a more limited foreign policy role of faithful ally to the US. This pitches Britain as the closest international partner of the US and is expected to secure US support for British interests and enhance British influence on the international stage. This

"power by proxy" 136 strategy underpins Britain's 'special relationship' with the US and has been a long-standing maxim in British foreign policy. Since the Brexit referendum, Britain intensified its affirmation of the continued 'specialness' of the relationship with the US. The British government discourse weaves together past achievements with the promise of a reinvigorated post-Brexit alliance, establishing a sense of continuity that transcends its decision to leave the EU. This was to counter concerns that Brexit might reduce the value the US attaches to its relations with Britain, which partly comes from Britain's influence inside the EU. 137

May's speech to the Republican Party Conference is the fullest example of British discourse on the faithful ally role. She reminded her audience of the "unique and special relationship that exists between [Britain and the US]":

[T]he leadership provided by our two countries through the special relationship has (...) made the modern world. (...) It is my honour and privilege to stand before you today (...) to join hands as we pick up that mantel of leadership once more, to renew our special relationship and to recommit ourselves to the responsibility of leadership in the modern world.¹³⁸

The US has generally reciprocated these role-seeking efforts. Immediately after the referendum, many in the US, including President Barack Obama, reassured Britain that the referendum outcome will not affect the 'specialness' of the US-British relationship. While Obama's pro-'Remain' interventions in the referendum campaign raised concerns that Brexit would diminish US commitment to Britain, after the referendum Obama sought to dispel any doubts: "One

thing that will not change is the special relationship that exists between our two nations". ¹³⁹ Similar reactions came from other US leaders, including Chairman of the Senate foreign relations committee Bob Corker, Republican Speaker of the House Paul Ryan, and State Department spokesperson John Kirby. ¹⁴⁰ When Obama congratulated May on becoming PM in July 2016, he assured her that he would "protect and deepen" ¹⁴¹ the special relationship.

In contrast to President Obama, Donald Trump spoke out in favour of Brexit during the British referendum campaign ¹⁴² and welcomed the result while a presidential candidate. Trump quickly promised to maintain the special relationship if elected President ¹⁴³ and made clear that under his Presidency Britain would "always be at the front of the line". He claimed "zero will change" in US-British relations after Brexit. ¹⁴⁴ After Trump took office, a strong symbolic reaffirmation of the 'specialness' of US-British relations came with PM May's Washington visit in January 2017. Both governments highlighted that May was the first foreign Head of Government to pay an official visit to the newly-elected US President in Washington. ¹⁴⁵ For May, the invitation to the White House was "an indication of the strength and importance of the special relationship", ¹⁴⁶ and both President Trump and PM May used the visit to celebrate the special quality of the relationship. At their joint press conference on 27 January, Trump praised the "free and independent Britain" that emerged from the decision to leave the EU and gave his strongest endorsement of the special relationship:

The special relationship between our two countries has been one of the great forces in history for justice and for peace (...). Today the United States renews our deep bonds with Britain (...). We pledge our lasting support to this most special relationship. (...)

[O]ur relationship has never been stronger. 147

For Trump, relations between the US and Britain have reached "the highest level of special" since Brexit. This US response suggests that the role of faithful ally will continue to be available for Britain, making British efforts to cast for it feasible.

Two important caveats are in order. First, the Trump administration's 'America First' agenda and its economic nationalism create uncertainty for the longer-term sustainability of this role. 149 For example, the US 2017 decisions to impose a punitive tariff on a new model of Bombardier passenger jets built in Northern Ireland, despite the personal intervention of PM May, 150 and to levy tariffs on steel and aluminium imports from the EU, strongly opposed by the British government, 151 show how little concerns of its faithful ally count when US economic interests are seen to be at stake. Trump has also been directly critical of PM May's handling of the Brexit negotiations, suggesting she "would have been successful" if she had followed his advice, 152 and demonstrating further the difficulties Britain faces in keeping its faithful ally role under the Trump administration.

Second, this role has become increasingly contested in Britain domestically, especially after the 2003 Iraq War.¹⁵³ Domestic unease with the role is only reinforced by the unpopularity of President Trump in British public opinion, with large majorities believing he has made the world a more dangerous place and having no confidence in him 'doing the right thing' in international affairs.¹⁵⁴ The widespread protests in Britain against a planned Trump state visit¹⁵⁵ and the public demonstrations against his scaled-down 'working visit' to Britain in July 2018¹⁵⁶ show how controversial the US President is in British politics.

Conclusion

To paraphrase Dean Acheson's famous quote: Britain has lost Europe and not yet found a role. Brexit has created a 'role crisis' for Britain, which may represent a fundamental turning point in its foreign policy orientation going forward. Two different types of role conflicts play into this: the degree to which these roles are mutually incompatible and the nature and variety of international actors each role must engage. The former has made for rather undirected foreign policy, and the latter risks pushing Britain toward the path of least resistance: the roles of faithful ally to the US, or isolate. In unpacking this 'role crisis', we hope to facilitate a reflexive and critical discussion about possible future trajectories of British foreign policy after Brexit.

Tensions between the different roles Britain seeks is giving rise to a role conflict where ego's role conceptions are incompatible with one another. Pursuing these roles at the same time can make for an incoherent foreign policy. For example, Britain's efforts to play the role of global trading state are difficult to sync with the role of regional partner to the EU, not least because WTO rules imply inevitable trade-offs for Britain between embracing a customs union with the EU and having the freedom to pursue its own trade deals with non-EU countries. The role of great power sits uncomfortably with that of faithful ally to the US, as the former portrays significant foreign policy autonomy but the latter compels a good measure of compliance. The contest between a British and an Indian candidate for a seat on the benches of the ICJ illustrates the trade-offs between the great power and leader of the Commonwealth roles. These role conflicts confound Britain's efforts to chart a clear foreign policy course, as efforts in one direction clash with efforts in another. Without a clear direction it will be difficult for Britain to enact any role.

Moreover, international responses to its disjointed efforts to enact these different roles have largely been negative, creating additional role conflict between Britain's role conception(s) and alters' role expectations. Role theorists see this as potentially giving rise to poor relations between ego and alters. ¹⁵⁹ In the British case, this form of role conflict may be related to the number and type of international actors that must be engaged by each role, as a wider range of interested and powerful alters is likely to generate more resistance and alter-casting. While a single alter might accept or reject a new role sought by ego, if multiple alters are involved socialisation becomes more complicated. Alters may seek cues from others about how to respond to ego's efforts, and thus the nature of alters' relationships to one another must also be considered.

This is clearly problematic for the role of great power, which is global in scope and requires acceptance by not only former EU partners Germany and France but also the US and other powers. Similarly, the leader of the Commonwealth role reaches broadly but lands awkwardly on those who would have to play the corollary 'follower' roles and who are instead seeking better trade deals. Britain would also have to overcome many obstacles to enact the role of global trading state, as individual countries might entertain trade deals with Britain but must also consider their relationship with the EU as a global economic actor. The regional partner to the EU role is challenged by EU-27 solidarity in its economic negotiations, and British efforts to highlight the value of security and counter-terrorism partnership can't readily be separated from other regional partner dimensions. While the role of faithful ally to the US might be achievable for post-Brexit Britain, requiring the consent of only one major actor, its longer-term viability appears uncertain. Given the Trump administration's 'America First' agenda this role is itself tinged with isolationism.

The irony, therefore, is that Britain could end up being socialised into the one role it is trying to avoid – the role of isolate. In order to prevent this outcome, Britain might eventually put more weight on those roles that encounter the least resistance internationally, thereby reducing role conflicts. Overall, the role conflicts between Britain and different sets of alters, as well as among its own proposed roles, have constrained British agency in the early stages of role socialisation. The Brexit case gives us novel insights about the importance of role conflicts, which have not received systematic attention in role theory research. Role theory, in turn, helps illuminate the sources and nature of the intense debates over the UK's future as an international actor.

As yet, Britain's role conflicts appear to remain largely unresolved. Whilst Brexit negotiations between Britain and the EU-27 are undeniably intricate and consequential, locating a foreign policy role for Britain *after* Brexit arguably would be even more difficult and fundamental. The remaining EU countries will survive the Brexit crisis and may set Europe sailing in new directions, leaving Britain more fully free to be alone playing the role of a sovereign castaway on an island largely of its own making. While Brexit may enhance Britain's sovereignty, it did not free its foreign policy, which remains conflicted between its anti-isolationist goals and the international community's reluctance to accept the alternative roles it seeks to play. The outcome of the long game is still anyone's guess, but the opening act of the Brexit play has set the stage for a difficult finale.

Notes

1 Richard G. Whitman, 'Brexit or Bremain: What Future for the UK's European Diplomatic Strategy?', *International Affairs*, 92(3), 2016, pp.509-29.

- 2 Therese Raphael, 'Adjusting the Special Relationship after Brexit', *Bloomberg View*, 13 July 2016, https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-07-13/adjusting-the-special-relationship-after-brexit (17 December 2017).
- ³ Jamie Gaskarth, 'Strategizing Britain's Role in the World', *International Affairs*, 90(3), 2014, pp.564-5.
- ⁴ Robin Niblett, *Britain, Europe and the World. Rethinking the UK's Circles of Influence* (London: Chatham House, 2015), pp.20-9.
- 5 Rebecca Adler-Nissen, Charlotte Galpin and Ben Rosamond, 'Performing Brexit: How a Post-Brexit World is Imagined Outside the United Kingdom', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 19(3), 2017, pp.573-91.
- 6 Tim Oliver, 'European and International Views of Brexit', *Journal of European Public Policy*, 23(9), 2016, pp.1321-8.
- 7 Sebastian Harnisch, 'Operationalization of Key Concepts', in Sebastian Harnisch, Cornelia Frank and Hanns W. Maull (eds.) *Role Theory in International Relations. Approaches and Analyses* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2011), pp.7-15.
- 8 Cameron Thies, 'International Socialization Processes vs. Israeli National Role Conceptions: Can Role Theory Integrate IR Theory and Foreign Policy Analysis?', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 8(1), 2012, pp.25-46.
- 9 See David M. McCourt, 'Role-Playing and Identity Affirmation in International Politics: Britain's Reinvasion of the Falklands, 1982', *Review of International Studies*, 37(4), 2011, pp.1599-1621; Gaskarth, '*Strategizing*', pp.559-81; James Strong, 'Interpreting the Syria Vote: Parliament and British Foreign Policy', *International Affairs*, 91(5), 2015, pp.1123-39. 10 Gaskarth, '*Strategizing*', p.581.
- 11 See David Owen and David Ludlow, *British Foreign Policy after Brexit: An Independent Voice* (London: Biteback Publishing, 2017); Andrew Gamble, 'Taking Back Control: The

Political Implications of Brexit', *Journal of European Public Policy*, 25(8), 2018, pp.1215-32.

12 See Lisbeth Aggestam, 'Role Theory and European Foreign Policy', in Ole Elgström and Michael Smith (eds.) *The European Union's Roles in International Politics: Concepts and Analysis* (London: Routledge, 2006), pp.11-29; Sebastian Harnisch, Cornelia Frank and Hanns W. Maull (eds.), *Role Theory in International Relations* (London: Routledge, 2011); Cameron Thies and Marijke Breuning, 'Integrating Foreign Policy Analysis and International Relations through Role Theory', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 8(1), 2012, pp.1-4; Marijke Breuning, 'Role Theory in Foreign Policy', in Cameron Thies (ed.) *The Oxford Encyclopedia of Foreign Policy Analysis*. *Volume 2* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2018), pp.584-599.

13 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.25-46.

14 Henning Tewes, Germany, Civilian Power and the New Europe: Enlarging NATO and the European Union (Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2002); Akan Malici and Stephen G. Walker, Role Theory and Role Conflict in U.S.-Iranian Relations: Enemies of Our Own Making (London: Routledge, 2017).

15 Lisbeth Aggestam and Markus Johansson, 'The Leadership Paradox in EU Foreign Policy', *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 55(6), 2017, p.1207.

16 Stephen G. Walker, 'Symbolic Interactionism and International Politics: Role Theory's Contribution to International Organization', in Martha L. Cottam and Chih-yu Shih (eds.) *Contending Dramas: A Cognitive Approach to International Organizations*, ed. (New York: Praeger, 1992), p.23.

17 Harnisch, 'Operationalization', pp.7-15.

18 K.J. Holsti, 'National Role Conceptions in the Study of Foreign Policy', *International Studies Quarterly*, 14(3), 1970, pp.233-309.

- 19 Breuning, 'Role Theory', pp.584-99.
- 20 Michael Grossman, 'Role Theory and Foreign Policy Change: The Transformation of Russian Foreign Policy in the 1990s', *International Politics*, 42(3), 2005, pp.334-51; Marijke Breuning, 'Roles and Realities: When and Why Gatekeepers Fail to Change Foreign Policy', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 9(3), 2013, pp.307-25.
- 21 Aggestam and Johansson, 'Leadership Paradox', pp.1203-20. Malici and Walker, Role Theory.
- 22 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.25-46.
- 23 Cameron Thies, 'A Social Psychological Approach to Enduring Rivalries', *Political Psychology*, 22(4), 2001, pp.693-725.
- 24 Christer Jonsson and Ulf Westerlund, 'Role Theory in Foreign Policy Analysis', in Christer Jonnson (ed.) *Cognitive Dynamics and International Politics* (London: Frances Pinter, 1982), pp.122-57; Thies, '*International Socialization*', pp.25-46; Leslie E. Wehner, 'Role Expectations as Foreign Policy: South American Secondary Powers' Expectations of Brazil as a Regional Power', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 11(4), 2014, pp.435-55.
- 25 Laurent Goetschel, 'Auβenpolitikanalyse in der Schweiz: Paradigma oder Sonderfall? Zum Einfluss von Entscheidungsprozessen auf nationale Rollenkonzepte', *Zeitschrift für Internationale Beziehungen*, 6(2), 1999, pp.349-70; Sebastian Harnisch, 'Conceptualizing in the Minefield: Role Theory and Foreign Policy Learning', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 8(1), 2012, pp.47-69.
- 26 B.J. Biddle, 'Recent Developments in Role Theory', *Annual Review of Sociology*, 12, 1986, pp.67-92; Klaus Brummer and Cameron Thies, 'The Contested Selection of National Role Conceptions', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 11(3), 2015, pp.273-93; Cristian Cantir and Juliet Kaarbo, 'Unpacking Ego in Role Theory. Vertical and Horizontal Role Contestation

and Foreign Policy', in Cristian Cantir and Juliet Kaarbo (eds.) *Domestic Role Contestation,*Foreign Policy, and International Relations (New York: Routledge, 2016), pp.1-22.

27 Thies 'International Socialization', pp.25-46; 2010; Harnisch, 'Operationalization', pp.75-46; 2010; Harnisch, 'Operationalization', pp.

- 27 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.25-46; 2010; Harnisch, 'Operationalization', pp.7-15.
- 28 Sheldon Stryker, *Symbolic Interactionism: A Social Structural Version* (Menlo Park, CA: Benjamin-Cummings, 1980); Michael Barnett, 'Institutions, Roles, and Disorder: The Case of the Arab States System,' *International Studies Quarterly* 37(3), 1993, pp.271-96; Aggestam and Johansson, '*Leadership Paradox*', pp.1203-20.
- 29 Tewes, '*Germany*'; Ricard Bengtsson and Ole Elgström, 'Conflicting Role Conceptions? The European Union in Global Politics', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 8(1), 2012, pp.93-108.

 30 Aggestam and Johansson, '*Leadership Paradox*', pp.1203-20.
- 31 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.25-46.
- 32 Stephen G. Walker, 'National Role Conceptions and Systemic Outcomes', in Lawrence S. Falkowski (ed.) *Psychological Models in International Politics* (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1979), pp.169-210; Wish 1980.
- 33 Breuning, 'Role Theory', pp.588-9.
- 34 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.29-34.
- 35 Oliver, 'European and International', pp.1321-8.
- 36 Holsti, 'National Role Conceptions', p.270.
- 37 Gaskarth, 'Strategizing', pp.566-9.
- 38 Tim Oliver, 'The World after Brexit: From British Referendum to Global Adventure', *International Politics*, 53(6), 2016, p.694.
- 39 'Britain's Voyage to Inglorious Isolation', *New York Times*, 6 June 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/06/opinion/britains-voyage-to-inglorious-isolation.html (13 October 2018).

- 40 'The Isolationist Catastrophe of Brexit', Los Angeles Times, 23 June 2016,
- <a href="http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-klaas-dirsus-leave-victory-in-britain-direction-br
- 41 Interviews were conducted between 19 and 21 June 2017 in Berlin. Interviewees were
- Bundestag members of the CDU/CSU, SPD and the Left Party working on European policy.
- 42 Thomas Colson, 'Putin Believes the UK Is Weak because of Brexit, According to
- Lithuanian Minister', Business Insider, 16 March 2018, http://uk.businessinsider.com/putin-
- believes-the-uk-is-weak-because-of-brexit-according-to-lithuanian-minister-2018-
- 3?r=US&IR=T> (3 October 2018).

20160623-snap-story.html> (12 October 2018).

- 43 'A Withering Verdict: MPs Report on Zuckerberg, Russia and Cambridge Analytica',
- Observer, 28 July 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jul/28/dcms-report-
- fake-news-disinformation-brexit-facebook-russia (12 October 2018).
- 44 Boris Johnson, 'I Cannot Stress Too Much that Britain Is Part of Europe and Always
- Will Be', Telegraph, 27 June 2016, p.18.
- 45 'EU Referendum: Boris Johnson Calls the EU a Jail with the Door Left Open',
- Independent, 6 March 2016, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/boris-johnson-
- says-eu-is-a-jail-with-the-door-left-open-for-uk-to-leave-a6915241.html> (15 March 2019).
- 46 Boris Johnson, 'Let's Free Ourselves from Europe's Shackles by Voting Out in the
- Referendum', Daily Star, 19 June 2016, https://www.dailystar.co.uk/news/latest-
- news/523978/Boris-Johnson-let-s-free-ourselves-Europe-s-shackles-by-voting-OUT-in-
- referendum> (15 March 2019).
- 47 Boris Johnson, 'Uniting for a Great Brexit: Foreign Secretary's Speech', 14 February
- 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-speech-uniting-for-a-
- great-brexit> (15 March 2019).

- 48 'Boris Johnson Tells UN Brexit Is Not Like Donald Trump's 'America First' Policy', *Independent*, 23 July 2016, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/johnson-says-brexit-not-like-trumps-america-first-policy-a7152161.html (12 October 2018).
- 49 Liam Fox, 'Speech in Bogota', 24 August 2017, http://www.ukpol.co.uk/liam-fox-2017-speech-in-bogota (23 September 2018).
- 50 Theresa May, 'India-UK Tech Summit: Prime Minister's Speech', 7 November 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/india-uk-tech-summit-prime-ministers-speech (25 September 2018).
- 51 John Bew and Gabriel Elefteriu, 'Making Sense of British Foreign Policy after Brexit', *Policy Exchange*, https://policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/british-foreign-policy-after-brexit-policy-exchange-briefing-july-2016.pdf (12 January 2018). 52 Gaskarth, '*Strategizing*', pp.566-9.
- 53 Theresa May, 'Speech to the World Economic Forum in Davos', 19 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/davos-2017-prime-ministers-speech-to-the-world-economic-forum (25 September 2018).
- 54 Theresa May, 'We Have Voted to Leave the EU, but not Europe', *Le Figaro*, 17 February 2017.
- 55 Liam Fox, 'Brexit and Global Trade: The UK's Approach', 27 July 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/brexit-and-global-trade-the-uks-approach (23 September 2018).
- 56 Theresa May, 'PM Speech to the Lord Mayor's Banquet', 14 November 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-speech-to-the-lord-mayors-banquet-14-november-2016> (25 September 2018).

- 57 Theresa May, 'The Government's Negotiating Objectives for Exiting the EU', 17 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-governments-negotiating-objectives-for-exiting-the-eu-pm-speech (5October 2018).
- 58 May, 'World Economic Forum'.
- 59 May, 'The Government's Negotiating Objectives'.
- 60 May, 'World Economic Forum'.
- 61 Fox, 'Brexit and Global Trade'.
- 62 Dominic Raab, 'Statement on the Future Relationship between the United Kingdom and the European Union', 12 July 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/sos-dominic-raab-statement-on-the-future-relationship-between-the-united-kingdom-and-the-european-union-12-july-2018 (25 September 2018).
- 63 Theresa May, 'Prime Minister's Speech to the Republican Party Conference', 26 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-speech-to-the-republican-party-conference-2017 (25 September 2018).
- 64 May, 'World Economic Forum'.
- 65 'WTO Warns on Tortuous Brexit Trade Talks', *Financial Times*, 25 May 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/745d0ea2-222d-11e6-9d4d-c11776a5124d (7 October 2018). 66 IMF, *World Economic Outlook 2016. Too Slow for Too Long* (Washington, DC, 2016), p.26.
- 67 Barack Obama, 'Statement at Press Conference with Prime Minister Cameron', 22 April 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-statement-at-press-conference-with-president-obama-22-april-2016 (25 September 2018).
- 68 'Canada PM Trudeau Wants Britain to Stay in European Union', *Reuters*, 19 May 2016, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-canada-trudeau-brexit-idUKKCN0YA2YQ (10 October 2018).

69 Jeremy Hunt, 'Foreign Secretary Remarks during Press Conference in Beijing', 30 July 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-remarks-during-press-conference-in-beijing-30-july-2018 (5 September 2018).

70 'UK Hopes Dashed for Swift Japan Trade Talks', *Financial Times*, 28 August 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/0047b3c2-8b1e-11e7-a352-e46f43c5825d?mhq5j=e5 (5 October 2018).

71 'Theresa May Secures Japanese Pledge on Post-Brexit Trade Deal', *Guardian*, 31 August 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2017/aug/31/theresa-may-secures-japanese-pledge-on-post-brexit-trade-deal (17 October 2018).

72 'Canada's Trade Deal with the EU Will Form the Basis for Britain's Brexit Deal', *Telegraph*, 17 September 2017, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/09/17/canadas-trade-deal-eu-will-form-basis-britains-brexit-deal (5 October 2018).

73 Jeremy Hunt, 'Foreign Secretary Talks Middle East and Russia in Washington, Welcomes US Appetite for Free Trade Agreement Post-Brexit', 22 August 2018,

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-talks-middle-east-and-russia-in-washington-welcomes-us-appetite-for-free-trade-agreement-post-brexit (5 September 2018).

74 'US Working on 'Major Trade Deal' with UK, Says Trump', *Financial Times*, 25 July 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/6a7cd168-7148-11e7-aca6-c6bd07df1a3c?mhq5j=e5 (12 October 2018).

75 Gaskarth, 'Strategizing', pp.579-80.

76 Boris Johnson, 'Foreign Secretary's Speech at Raisina Dialogue, New Delhi', 18 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretarys-speech-at-raisina-dialogue-new-delhi (15 March 2019).

- 77 Theresa May, 'Speech on HMS Queen Elizabeth in Portsmouth', 16 August 2017,
- https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/hms-queen-elizabeth-portsmouth-theresa-mays-speech (15 March 2019).
- 78 Theresa May, 'Speech to the UN General Assembly', 20 September 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/theresa-mays-speech-to-the-un-general-assembly (15 March 2019).
- 79 Theresa May, 'PM's Florence Speech: A New Era of Cooperation and Partnership between the UK and the EU', 22 September 2017,
- https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pms-florence-speech-a-new-era-of-cooperation-and-partnership-between-the-uk-and-the-eu (18 September 2018).
- 80 May, 'Speech on HMS Queen Elizabeth'.
- 81 'Britain Commits 650 Troops to Nato's Baltic Forces to Counter Vladimir Putin', Telegraph, 8 July 2016, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/07/07/britain-commits-650-troops-to-natos-baltic-forces-deterring-puti (26 September 2018).
- 82 Johnson, 'Speech at Raisina Dialogue'.
- 83 Theresa May, 'Prime Minister's Speech to the Gulf Co-operation Council', 7 December 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-speech-to-the-gulf-co-operation-council-2016 (3 October 2018).
- 84 Gavin Williamson, 'RUSI Sea Power Conference Speech' 24 May 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/rusi-sea-power-conference-speech (3 October 2018).
- 85 Robert Self, *British Foreign and Defence Policy since 1945. Challenges and Dilemmas in a Changing World* (Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2010), pp.165-8.

- 86 Boris Johnson, 'Foreign Secretary Speech: 'Britain Is Back East of Suez'', 9 December 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-speech-britain-is-back-east-of-suez (3 October 2018).
- 87 Johnson, 'Speech at Raisina Dialogue'.
- 88 Boris Johnson, 'Foreign Secretary Keynote Speech at the Lowy Institute', 27 July 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-keynote-speech-at-the-lowy-institute (3 October 2018).
- 89 May, 'Speech on HMS Queen Elizabeth'.
- 90 Johnson, 'Speech at Lowy Institute'.
- 91 Johnson, 'Speech at Lowy Institute'.
- 92 Theresa May, 'Britain after Brexit: A Vision of a Global Britain', 2 October 2016, https://www.politicshome.com/news/uk/political-parties/conservative-party/news/79517/read-full-theresa-mays-conservative (15 March 2019).
- 93 Johnson, 'Speech at Raisina Dialogue'.
- 94 May, 'Britain after Brexit'.
- 95 May, 'Speech to the UN General Assembly'.
- 96 Johnson, 'Speech at Raisina Dialogue'.
- 97 Oliver, 'European and International', pp.1324-5.
- 98 'John Key Eager for Britain to Stay in European Union', *NZ Herald*, 1 April 2016, http://www.nzherald.co.nz/business/news/article.cfm?c_id=3&objectid=11615225 (5 October 2018).
- 99 'Britain Is a Leading Nation. Interview with Wolfgang Schäuble', *Spiegel*, 10 June 2016, http://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/spiegel-interview-with-wolfgang-schaeuble-on-brexit-a-1096999.html (20 December 2017).
- 100 Interviews in the German Bundestag, June 2017.

- 101 Niblett, 'Britain, Europe and the World', p.10.
- 102 Megan Dee and Karen E. Smith, 'UK Diplomacy at the UN after Brexit: Challenges and Opportunities', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 19(3), 2017, pp.528-31.
- 103 'No British Judge on World Court for First Time in Its 71-year History', *Guardian*, 20 November 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/law/2017/nov/20/no-british-judge-on-world-court-for-first-time-in-its-71-year-history (7 October 2018).
- 104 Gaskarth, 'Strategizing', pp.569-71.
- 105 Theresa May, 'Prime Minister's Letter to Donald Tusk Triggering Article 50', 29 March 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/prime-ministers-letter-to-donald-tusk-triggering-article-50 (25 September 2018).
- 106 May, 'Florence Speech'.
- 107 Raab, 'Statement on the Future Relationship'.
- 108 Theresa May, 'I Want an Exit that Will Work for All of Us', *Times Scotland*, 19 January 2017.
- 109 May, 'Florence Speech'.
- 110 IMF, 'Staff Country Reports: Euro Area Policies', 19 July 2018,
- http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2018/07/18/Euro-Area-Policies-2018-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-by-46096 (17 October 2018).
- 111 Federica Mogherini, 'Europe and Asia Building a Cooperative Global Order. Speech at Tsinghua University', 20 April 2017, https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/24859/node/24859_en (25 September 2018).
- 112 Paul Taggart, Kai Oppermann, Neil Dooley, Sue Collard, Adrian Treacher and Aleks Szczerbiak, 'Responses to Brexit: Elite Perceptions in Germany, France, Poland and Ireland',

UK in a Changing Europe, 30 October 30 2017, http://ukandeu.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Responses-to-Brexit.pdf> (10 January 2018).

113 'Brexit Deal Must Be Worse than Terms of EU Membership, Says Maltese PM',

Deutsche Welle, 11 January 2017, http://www.dw.com/en/brexit-deal-must-be-worse-than-terms-of-eu-membership-says-maltese-pm/a-37095469 (5 October 2018).

114 Jean-Claude Juncker, 'State of the Union Address', 13 September 2017,

http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release SPEECH-17-3165 en.htm> (5 October 2018).

115 See also Adler-Nissen, Galpin and Rosamond, 'Performing Brexit', pp.584-5.

¹¹⁶ Michael Kenny and Nick Pearce, *Shadows of Empire. The Anglosphere in British Politics* (Cambridge: Polity, 2018), pp.151-66.

117 William Hague, 'The Commonwealth is 'Back at the Heart of British Foreign Policy'', 27 July 2011, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-commonwealth-is-back-at-the-heart-of-british-foreign-policy (25 September 2018).

118 Theresa May, 'PM Statement Following Bilateral Talks with Prime Minister Modi', 7 November 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-statement-following-bilateral-talks-with-prime-minister-modi-7-november-2016 (5 October 2018).

119 Johnson, 'Speech at Lowy Institute'.

120 Prime Minister's Office, 'Joint Statement between the Governments of the UK and India', 7 November 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/joint-statement-between-the-governments-of-the-uk-and-india (25 September 2018).

121 May, 'World Economic Forum'.

122 Theresa May, 'Prime Minister's Press Statement in Nairobi', 30 August 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-press-statement-in-nairobi-30-august-2018> (12 October 2018).

123 Theresa May, 'PM's Speech in Cape Town', 28 August 2018,

https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pms-speech-in-cape-town-28-august-2018> (12 October 2018).

124 Johnson, 'Speech at Lowy Institute'.

125 Johnson, 'Speech at Raisina Dialogue'.

126 Eva Namusoke, 'The Commonwealth and Brexit', *Commonwealth Opinion*, 21 June 2016, https://commonwealth-opinion.blogs.sas.ac.uk/2016/the-commonwealth-and-brexit (25 September 2018).

127 'EU Referendum: Australia Would Welcome In Vote, Says PM Turnbull', *BBC News*, 1 May 2016, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-eu-referendum-36183444 (5 October 2018).

128 'New Commonwealth Chief Says 'Don't Pit Us against EU' in Brexit Debate', *Reuters*, 4 April 2016, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-britain-eu-commonwealth/new-commonwealth/new-commonwealth-chief-says-dont-pit-us-against-eu-in-brexit-debate-idUKKCN0X11FR (12 October 2018).

129 'To the Commonwealth, 'Global Britain' Sounds Like Nostalgia for Something Else',

New Statesman, 25 February 2017,

https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/staggers/2017/02/commonwealth-global-britain-sounds-nostalgia-something-else (5 October 2018).

130 'Liam Fox Tells Officials not to Use 'Offensive Caricature' Term 'Empire 2.0'', *Politics Home*, 12 March 2017, https://www.politicshome.com/news/uk/government-and-public-sector/civil-service/news/84165/liam-fox-tells-officials-not-use (25 September 2018).

131 Oren Gruenbaum, 'Empire 2.0? Brexit, the UK and Commonwealth Trade', *The Round Table: The Commonwealth Journal of International Affairs*, 28 March 2017, http://www.commonwealthroundtable.co.uk/commonwealth/eurasia/united-

kingdom/empire-2-0-brexit-uk-commonwealth-trade> (12 October 2018).

132 NZ Herald, 'John Key'.

133 'India: Theresa May's Charm Offensive Leaves Many Unmoved', *BBC News*, 13 November 2016, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-37950198 (5 October 2018). 134 *Guardian*, 'Theresa May's India Trip'.

135 'A Trade Deal with India Isn't as Easy as Boris Johnson and Theresa May Think', *Independent*, 18 January 2017, http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/editorials/india-trade-deal-boris-johnson-theresa-may-brexit-freedom-of-movement-a7534121.html (7 October 2018).

136 David Reynolds, *Britannia Overruled: British Policy and World Power in the 20th Century* (London: Longman, 1991).

137 Tim Oliver and Michael J. Williams, 'Special Relationship in Flux: Brexit and the Future of the US-EU and US-UK Relationships', *International Affairs*, 92(3), 2016, pp.558-65; Graham K. Wilson, 'Brexit, Trump and the Special Relationship', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 19(3), 2017, pp.551-2.

138 May, 'Speech to the Republican Party Conference'.

139 'UK-US Special Relationship Shaky Following Brexit Vote', *Financial Times*, 26 June 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/0c71dc88-3b8b-11e6-9f2c-36b487ebd80a (15 July 2018).

140 'US and UK Special Relationship is 'Enduring', Obama Says after Brexit', *Guardian* 24 June 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2016/jun/24/brexit-vote-impact-on-us-donald-trump-election-2016 (5 October 2018).

141 'Boris Johnson: Obama Moves to Preserve US-UK Special Relationship 'Irrespective of Specific Personalities', *Independent*, 14 July 2016,

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/boris-johnson-theresa-may-president-

barack-obama-telephone-call-special-relationship-irrespective-a7137526.html> (9 September 2018).

142 'Trump Says Britain Would Be Better Off Outside EU', *Reuters*, 6 May 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-trump-brexit-idUSKCN0XW2FG (25 September 2018).

143 'Trump: Britain Better Off Out', Sun, 27 June 2016, p.1.

144 'Donald Trump Praises 'Beautiful' Brexit and Says Boris Johnson Will Make a Good Prime Minister', *Telegraph*, 24 June 2016,

http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/06/24/donald-trump-praises-beautiful-brexit-and-says-boris-johnson-wil (26 September 2018).

145 Donald Trump, 'PM Press Conference with US President Donald Trump', 27 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-press-conference-with-us-president-donald-trump-27-january-2017 (5 October 2018).

146 Theresa May, 'PM Press Conference with US President Trump', 27 January 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-press-conference-with-us-president-donald-trump-27-january-2017 (5 October 2018).

147 Trump, 'PM Press Conference'.

148 Donald Trump, 'Press Conference with Theresa May at Chequers', *Politico*, 13 July 2018, <https://www.politico.com/story/2018/07/13/full-text-theresa-may-trump-visit-transcript-718569> (15 March 2019).

149 Wilson, 'Brexit', p.554; Gamble, 'Taking Back Control', p.1229.

150 Charlie Cooper, 'Bombardier: Theresa May's Free-trade Reality Check', *Politico*, 27 September 2017, https://www.politico.eu/article/bombardier-theresa-mays-free-trade-reality-check (12 October 2018).

151 Liam Fox, 'US Steel and Aluminium Tariffs', *House of Commons Hansard*, Volume 642, Columns 37-39, 4 June 2018, https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2018-06-04/debates/7E5814A6-E95A-421F-93A6-22E1A3C55675/USSteelAndAluminiumTariffs (15 October 2018).

152'Donald Trump criticizes Theresa May for "how badly" Brexit talks have gone', *Guardian*, 14 March 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2019/mar/14/trump-brexit-theresa-may-uk-criticism-talks-latest-news (23 March 2019)

153 Patrick Porter, 'Last Charge of the Knights? Iraq, Afghanistan and the Special Relationship', *International Affairs*, 86(2), 2010, pp.372-5.

154 'What Britain Thinks of Trump', Washington Post, 27 January 2017,

 (12 October 2018).">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/01/27/what-britain-thinks-of-trump/?utm_term=.e3a2e04df89c> (12 October 2018).

155 'Two Million Britons would Publicly Protest Donald Trump's State Visit to UK, Suggests Poll', *Independent*, 30 August 2017,

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/donald-trump-state-visit-uk-two-million-british-people-protest-poll-rallies-us-president-a7919541.html (26 September 2018).

156 'Trump Protests: Tens of Thousands Take to Streets across UK', *Guardian*, 13 July 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jul/13/baby-blimp-cheers-takes-to-skies-protest (5 October 2018).

157 Tewes, 'Germany'; Bengtsson and Elgstrom, 'Conflicting Role Conceptions?', pp.93-108.

158 Karen Jackson and Oleksandr Shepotylo, 'A Customs Union Would Free the UK to Strike Trade Deals – but It Doesn't Solve Every Brexit Problem', *Conversation*, 26 April 2018, http://theconversation.com/a-customs-union-would-free-the-uk-to-strike-trade-deals-but-it-doesnt-solve-every-brexit-problem-95601 (3 October 2018).

159 Thies, 'International Socialization', pp.25-46; Wehner, 'Role Expectations', pp.435-55; Malici and Walker, Role Theory.